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T
he District 2 Convention was held
in San Diego this year. District 2

includes all the Locals in California,
Arizona, Nevada and Hawaii. Again,
we had the biggest delegation; 16 of
our 20 delegates attended. We were
we l l  r epresen ted  on  a l l  o f  the
committees. A lot of  respect was
shown to Local  728 by the other
Locals because of our commitment
and involvement.
   Pres ident  Shor t  spoke  on
organizing efforts in Europe, increases
to our IAP accounts and how piracy
is affecting our Pension and Health
p lans.  Represen ta t ives  f rom the
California Labor Federation spoke on
the health care crisis in the United
States, organizing and how the Local
should get  involved with helping
labor-friendly candidates get elected.
Delegates’ reports are on our web site.
     Many of our members stopped
by our booth at the CineGear Expo
last month. They seemed to enjoy
talking with all of the various vendors
and looking at lots of new equipment.
LEDs were the big hit. This is a great
Expo for our members. It’s a “hands
on” experience for them and it’s good
for us to be a part of it. Thanks to
Roger Lattin for all of his hard work
setting up our booth.
     The Local’s office building in
Panorama City is now up for sale.
Should we sell it before we find a new
bu i ld ing ,  we ’ l l  negot i a t e  a  l ea se
agreement.  The search for a  new
of f i ce  bu i ld ing  for  the  Loca l
continues. We’ve looked at a lot of
properties. Some good, some bad,
some with tenants, some with space
for meetings and space for training.
We are exploring all possibilities, but
the search goes on.
     If  you have been to the Local’s
office lately, you may have noticed an
unarmed security guard there. Due to
increased  c r ime  in  the  a rea ,
spec i f i ca l l y  a  murder  in  the
neighborhood, we felt we needed to
do something for the safety of our
office staff and members coming to
the Local. I know it’s not much, but

perhaps  i t  w i l l  be  some sor t  o f
deterrent until we can move to a new
location.
    Less than 50% of our members
have taken the newest mandated safety
class from Contract Services, the “V”
class. This class, on electrical safety, is
a good review for all of  us. Our Local
has always had the best attendance
record at these required classes, but
we are not doing well on this one. For
those of you who haven’t taken this
class yet, you have about five weeks
to do so. You must take it by Aug. 31
or the producers may choose to not
hire you. I encourage you to find the
time to get this class out of  the way.
     You will be receiving a form, if  you
haven’t already, to update your listing
in the 2008 Local 728 Membership
Directory. Please fill it out accurately
and return it as soon as possible. You’ll
be happy to know that the advertising
in the directory allows us to print and
mail the directory to you at no cost to
the Local.
       Fraternally,

Set Lighting
Practices and Procedures

Manual

Brother Jim Franz is

putting together a

practices and procedures

manual. Contact Jim at

818-846-7176 if you’d

like to help out.
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Union

Spotlight

First Notice:

cole brydon, chris conaty,

james copeland, jorge

covarrubias, jr. rodney

densford, jr., allen dial,

gustavo dominguez, james

domkus, josephy haddad,

william lehnhart, benjamin

martinez, David Martinez,

justin McAdams, Chris

Reiter, Raul D. Sanchez,

Travis Stewart and Adam

Wilson.

Second Notice

Matthew Ardine, Erik

Arendt, Rocky Collier,

Philip Eastvold, Romel

Espejo, Theodore Flood,

Brent M. Hansen, Robert G.

Lowe, Mark A. Marroquin,

Robert Terry, II, and David

Whittaker.

Attention All

Members:

The next

General

Membership

Meeting

will be held

 Saturday,

Sept. 15, 2007

at IATSE Local 44,

12021 Riverside Dr.,

North Hollywood,

9:00 a.m. (sharp).  All

members are highly en-

couraged to attend.

Please bring your

union card.

Contact Numbers

818-891-0728

1-800-551-2158

Fax: 818-891-5288

www.iatse728.org

A
mong all the box office mega-hits like
Pirates 3, Shrek 3, and Spiderman 3, a

little known-about movie recently sneaked
up to 5th place in the box office gross: The
Waitress, a film shot without an IA contract.
    If we want a stronger union, we need
to round up all of these producers and
demand a contract.  Those contracts
include terms of  agreement and set wage
scale, health and pension benefits and a
complete package of working conditions
that you would never get working for
producers who don’t want to sign a
contract.  Besides that, it is your obligation
to report any employer who does not
maintain a minimum standard when it
comes to working conditions.
    As I said last month, we are in a tidal
surge of positive union action here in
Hollywood.  Let’s keep the ball rolling.
Call in shows you know are non-IA.  Most
of the lower budget shows want to strike
a deal.  It’s the ones that want to abuse
and dump crews as soon as they hear there
might be a labor action on their set that
everyone has problems with.

    So, no matter if  you are working on the
big hits or the sleepers and snorers, you
should all be afforded the working
conditions of a union contract.

    During the first week of June, Local
728 hosted its first retirees’ quarterly get
together.  Over 20 members showed up
and they all got to tell stories that the rest
of  you weren’t there to verify.  It was held
at the Motion Picture Home and a better
day couldn’t have been asked for.  The
girls who run the elder care services, not
that any of you would consider yourselves
“elder”, answered questions and ran tours
of  the grounds and facilities.  Ray
Shackelford had just settled in as a new
resident when he found out about the affair.
He was chauffeured and made an entrance
that only he could make.
    We are planning the next get together
and we will be contacting the gang for Part
2.  Thanks guys for a great day!!!

by Patric J. Abaravich,
Business Representative - Secretary

Low Budget (non-IA)
Blockbuster Must Be a

Wake-up Call

ELECTION NOTICE

Upcoming Election of Officers

Please be aware that there will be

Nominations for

Election of Officers

at the September Membership Meeting

Saturday, September 15, 2007 at 9:00 a.m.
IATSE Local 44 Office Building, 12021 Riverside Drive, North Hollywood

FOR THE FOLLOWING OFFICES:
1 - Vice President

1 - Treasurer/Call Steward
3 -  Executive Board Members
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O N  T H E  C O V E R

The 2007 Local 728
Scholarship Winners

Our Shining Stars

L
ocal 728 is extremely proud to announce
the winners of the 9th Annual
 Scholarship Awards.  This year we are

honoring 10 outstanding students who received
either a $4,000 university award or a $1,000
vocational/trade school award.  Congratulations
to each of these exceptional children and their
parents.

Hillary Tilden
     Hillary is the daughter of Brian Tilden
and Laurel Michele Tilden.  She graduated
from St.
J o s e p h
H i g h
School in
Lakewood
with a 4.33
GPA.  She
plans on
s t u d y i n g
b i o l o g y /
s p e e c h
pathology
in college.
   In her
senior year,
Hillary took advanced placement classes
in both biology and calculus, and an
honors physics course.  She was class co-
valedictorian and was in the top four
percent of  her graduating class.  This
distinction has guaranteed her admission
to one of the University of California
undergraduate campuses where she has
received letters of acceptance from UC-
Santa Barbara, Irvine, Davis, San Diego
and Merced.
    Hillary received a variety of awards
and commendations including the Honors
Biology Outstanding Student Award;
Spanish II Award; Dance II Award;
Honors English I Teacher’s Award, and
the Religion I Teacher’s Award.
Additionally, she won a NEDT award in
recognition for superior performance in
the nationwide administration of the
National Educational Development Test.

In 2004, she was the second place winner
in the Mesa Verde Orange County Public
Library Teen Poetry Contest for her
original poem “A Day in the Life of  a
Teenager” which has been published in
Voices in Verses.

    She was also selected for membership
in the St. Joseph High School Carondolet
Chapter of the National Honor Society
for three years, and was a member of
the California Scholarship Federation.
Hillary also served as Dance Club
Treasurer for two years, and participated
in Jest Fest, the school’s annual dance and
musical competition.
    In addition to her academics, Hillary
worked at a retail fashion store and
volunteered for a wide variety of
organizations including the library; she
participated in beach cleanups, helped
serve the homeless through the Orange
County Youth Cares Program, made
blankets for orphans, volunteered at a
thrift store for homeless pregnant
women, and volunteered at her church.

Kara Bixby
    Kara is the daughter of Donald Bixby
and Barbara Bixby.  She graduated from
West Valley Christian School in West Hills.
She plans on studying nursing in the fall.
    Through
all four years
of high
school, Kara
was on the
Principal ’s
Honor Roll
list, was
nominated
to attend the
N a t i o n a l
Y o u n g
L e a d e r s
Conference,
and was a
Presidential Physical Fitness Awardee.
She was a member of  the “Who’s Who
Among High School Students”, the

California Scholastic Federation, and the
National Society of High School
Scholars.
    Kara was the recipient of numerous
awards in a variety of subjects including
Spanish, Biology, Honors English,
Chemistry, Drama, and Vocals and won
the ACSI Distinguished Christian High
School Student Award for outstanding
achievements in fine arts, academics,
athletics and Christian service.
    She also excelled in sports and played
varsity volleyball, basketball and was a
member of  the Track and Field team all
four years.  In volleyball, she served as
Team Captain and was named the team’s
MVP twice and won the Coaches Award
in 2006.  She also served as the basketball
team’s captain for two years, and was
both the team and league MVP in 2006.
In track and field, she was Westside
League Discus Champion in 2005 and a
runner-up in 2006; Westside League
Shot-put Finalist in 2006 and a member
of  the Westside League Women’s
championship team in 2004 and 2005.
Additionally, she was also named softball
team’s MVP in 2004, and was Female
Athlete of  the Year in 2006.
    Kara was also involved with
Associated Student Body, a member of
the Poetry Club, a contributing columnist
to the school’s newspaper, a member of
her church’s Chapel Committee, and
participated in a number of school
theater productions and musicals.
    In addition to volunteering as an
academic tutor, Kara has donated
countless volunteer hours to community
outreach events through her church.  She
also volunteered at the Motion Picture
Hospital, and has participated in a wide
variety of events supporting the
disenfranchised.

Daniel Paul Vakay
    Daniel is
the son of
Paul Vakay,
III and
L y n n
Vakay.  He
graduated
f r o m
B e t h e l
Chr i s t i an
School in
Lancaster
with a 3.86
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GPA.  He plans on studying history in
college.
    In his junior year, Daniel participated
in the Hillsdale College Summer Study
Abroad program where he studied
Winston Churchill and WWII.  That year
he also won the English II Medal for the
highest GPA.
    Daniel is also an accomplished athlete
playing varsity football, basketball and
baseball where he received numerous
awards including football Rookie of the
Year in 9th grade and Most Improved
Player the following year; Offensive
Player of  the Year in 11th grade, and
served as Senior Team Captain in the 12th

grade.
    He’s been recognized for his athletic
achievements in both basketball and
baseball where he served as Junior and
Senior Team Captain and was awarded
the “Silver Slugger” trophy (10th grade)
and the Coaches Award in the 11th grade.
He also served as the Athletic Director’s
Volunteer Teacher’s Aide for two years.
    In addition to his academic and athletic
accomplishments, Daniel was a peer tutor
at his high school and has been a
dedicated volunteer with his youth group
and church.  He was a vacation bible
school volunteer, has made summer
mission trips to Utah, was a member of
the church set-up/clean-up weekly crew,
assisted a local women’s group, and in
2004 was a political party volunteer
assisting with phone bankings, stuffing
mailers and precinct walking.

Salma J. Vir-Banks
   Salma is the daughter of Willie
D a w k i n s
and Arun K.
V i r -
D a w k i n s .
She grad-
uated from
R i b e t
A c a d e m y
C o l l e g e
Preparatory
School in
Los Angeles
with a 4.1
GPA.  She
plans on
studying fine
arts at UC-Berkeley.
    In her senior year, Salma served as
president of the National Honors Art
Society.  She played varsity softball for

two years serving as team captain and
winning Most Valuable Player honors. She
was also a member of the varsity track
and field team as well as a member of the
varsity volleyball team.
    In 2004, she was a member of the
varsity cheerleading squad that went on
to win regional, state and national
competitions.  She was also a member of
the school’s hip-hop dance team as a solo
and tap performer.  Additionally, in 2006
she was co-founder of the Ribet Academy
Fundraising Committee.
    Salma was voted her school’s
homecoming queen in 2006; came in 1st

place in the Ribet Academy Science Fair
in 2005; and was a 1st Place winner in the
2003 Innisbrook Essay Writing Contest
where her work was published in “100
American Heroes.”
    An accomplished artist, Salma has
received a variety of awards including 1st

Place in the 31 st Congressional Art
Competition.  She also has specially
selected paintings exhibited in L.A.’s
Museum of  Tolerance, and had selected
art pieces in the “The Best of Ribet”
exhibit at the Townsend Art Gallery in Los
Angeles.  Salma was also a 2006 Otis
College Young Artists Program scholarship
recipient.
    In addition, Salma is also a certified
lifeguard and CPR instructor who
volunteered her time teaching life-saving
skills.

James Wirosko
    James is the son of James Scott
Wirosko and Melanie Wirosko.  He
graduated from St. Francis High School
in La Canada with a 3.5 GPA.  He plans
on studying film and cinema in the fall.
      James was a member of the Honor
Roll all four years of high school and was
named an
Academic
S c h o l a r
two of
t h o s e
years.  He
was a
m e m b e r
of the
S t u d e n t
A c t i o n
Leadership
Team, and
in addition
to his
academics,

James excelled in sports.  He was a
member of the St. Francis baseball team
and was named a Scholar Athlete all four
years.
     In addition to his studies, James also
worked part-time and spent two years
coaching youth baseball teams. He is a
member of the Brotherhood of Christian
Athletes service organization, and for
three years has volunteered with the
American Cancer Society.  He also
volunteered with the Junior Diabetes
Research Foundation, and was a student
volunteer on a mission trip to Mexico.

Kaela L. Napolitano
    Kaela is the daughter of Christopher
Napolitano and Marjorie Napolitano.  She
graduated from Royal High School in
Simi Valley with a 3.625 GPA.  She plans
on studying chemical engineering in

college.
    In
addition to
keeping up
with a
demanding
high school
curriculum,
Kaela was a
member of
the school’s
v o l l e y b a l l
team her
f r e s h m a n
year, the
tennis team

in 10th grade where she won the JV Tennis
Team Captain Award, and ran cross
country the summer of  her junior year.
Moreover, she was a member of the
Royal High School swim team for three
years.  She won the JV Swim Team
Captain Award, and in her junior year,
Kaela won the Athletic Scholar Award for
maintaining a 4.2 GPA during the season.
     Outside the classroom, Kaela was a
math and science tutor at Good Shephard
Lutheran School where she was honored
with the Tutor of  the Month Award.  She
was also a past volleyball camp counselor,
and volunteered at her school for Back
to School Night and the Royal High
School Beautification Weekend.

Erica Freeman
    Erica is the daughter of M.C. Collins
and Gwendolyn Austin-Collins.  She
graduated from St. Mary’s Academy in

Continued on Page 7
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Let Us Know,
Revisited by R. Bruce Prochal,

Treasurer - Call Steward A
ny Local 728 member repre-
senting the producer in filling

calls or needing assistance, should
contact the Local office during nor-
mal business hours.  The Local’s nor-
mal operating hours are 8:00 a.m.
to 6:00 p.m. Monday through Fri-
day.
     If you need to hire prior to 8:00
a.m., after 6:00 p.m. or over the
weekend, please phone the Call
Steward at 818-438-0728.
  Members seeking weekend work
should call the Steward at the Local
on Friday to put your name on the
Weekend Availability List.
     Anyone who hires off roster or
hires any member who is not cur-
rent with their dues without first
calling the Call Steward, shall have
charges filed against them and shall
be subject to the assessments levied
by the Trial Board if  found guilty.
     Our present contract work week
consists of any five (5) consecutive
days out of seven (7) consecutive
days.

Call Steward

Information

G
reetings everybody!  Summertime
for our business is almost over and

I hope those of you who are “on the
books” are ready to work.  This “Bulletin”
will probably be in your hands well after
the 4th of July and, very soon, the usual
television season starts.  There are several
features in pre-production or already in
production, with a few actually taking
Local 728 crews on distant location.
    The “Books” have been moving very
slowly; few shows are calling the office
to dispatch our members, except for the
low budget shows.  My recommendation
is to call everybody you know if you
really need to work.
    Anyway, let’s get to the theme, “Let
Us Know.”
   Last year, I wrote about your
responsibility as a member to keep the
Local informed of  address/phone
changes and third party checks.  This
time the focus is on being in arrears in
dues.
    Throughout our lives, at least 85% of
us will experience some kind of financial
hardship.  It may occur when we are
young (when it’s easier to bounce back),
in middle age, or when we are getting
close to retirement.
    The Business Representative and I
receive many calls each quarter from
members who are unfortunately two
quarters in arrears in their dues payments

and ask the Local for help.  Many times
this happens because the member got
injured on the job or off  the job.  The
member did not think the injury would
put him/her out of work for a long time
(meaning a week or two).   Five months
later, his/her doctor still will not release
him/her back to work because the
member has not recovered fully from
the injury. Now the member is two
quarters behind in his/her dues payments
and asking for assistance.
     Other scenarios include, but are not
limited to, caring for an ill relation
(generally, a parent, locally or in a distant
state), injuries suffered in an automobile
accident, and situations that are
completely out of  an individual’s control.
I only present these scenarios because
this is what the Local office hears on a
weekly basis.
    I urge every member, if you find
yourself in a financial crisis or foresee
one in your near future, please contact
your Local union.  While the Local has
extremely limited abilities to help our
members financially, we may be able to
help you connect with an organization
that can provide you with assistance.
     In closing, I want to remind all ACLTs
and Rigging Gaffers that you are still
required per the Constitution & By-laws
to report to the Local your crews, when
starting a show and any new hires for

SUSPENDED/DROPPED MEMBERS   -  THIRD QUARTER 2007*

the duration of  the show.  Failure to do
so could result in a $100 (one hundred
dollar) fine and/or an appearance before
the Executive Board.
    On that happy note, it’s time for me
to go...RBP

* List current as of  July 9, 2007

SUSPENDED
BERARDI, PHILIP  N.
BERNSTEIN, EDWARD  B.
BREEDLOVE, SHAUN
CASLIN, FRANK  C.
CHUNG, DAVID
DAVIS, KEITH M.
DUBOIS, DAVID  W.
EDINBURGH, ERIC  E.
EUBANKS, JERRY
FRANCHETT, TOM
GLOVER, WALTER
GOLDEN, JACK  EDWARD
HAESSIG, REID  R.
HAGERMAN, STEVEN  W.
HARRIS, WENDELL
HINKLE, BRADLEY
HUGHES, JOSEPH  G.

HUSTON, RYAN
JOACHIM, EARL
JOHNSON, KURT  H.
JORDAN, MICHAEL  R.
LA STRAPE III, R.  JOSEPH
LINDSAY, ROBERT
LORD, JASON  E.
MEDCALF, SCOTT  A.
MEILANDT, WES
NEWBURN, WILLIAM  R.
OREFICE, JASON  R.
PARSONS, MICHAEL  A.
PELLAND, NATHAN  A.
POHLERT, RUDY  G.
PRESLEY, ALVIN  D.
ROBERTSON, CHRISTOPHER  D.
ROFFMAN, AVRAHAM
SCHNEIDER, KENNETH

SHAIN, NOAH  B.
STRONG, JAMES K
THOMAS, RAY
TIMMER, BRAD D
TOSCANO, DANIEL
TREMBATH, MARK  E.
TUNNEY, EDWARD  T.E.
WETERRINGS, FRANS  J.
DROPPED
ADAMS, DAVID B.
COOK, DAVID  AVERY
DE PERNA, ROBERT  J.
DIAL JR., HARRY  E.
DODDS, ADAM  J.
ELLISON, CASEY
FREEMAN, PETER
GLICK, ADAM  SETH
HALL, THADDEUS  GERALD

HOLT, KENNETH  J.
JONES, MICHAEL  A.
LEONETTI, JOSEPH  D.
LUCA, IAN  E.
MANTHEY, MARK
MORGAN, DONALD  GENE
MYGATT, JEFFREY  C.
POKORNY, MIRO
RICHTER, SHANE M.
ROFFREDO, JOSEPH  F.
RUIZ, ISMAEL
SZOPA, PAUL  A.
WATSON, JACQUELINE  J. JONES
WYCOFF, ERIC
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by Alan M. Rowe,
Safety & Training Director

I
t is important to make sure that the
CEM+ Dimmers that you are getting

from the rental shops have Version 1.2
software installed on them. Version 1.2
has a Basic/Portable Mode that was
designed just for the motion picture
industry.
    When Basic Mode is enabled all you
need to do is hit the checkmark icon and
the module will take you directly into
addressing mode. From there, use the up/
down arrows to select your start address
and then hit the checkmark icon again to
exit addressing mode.
    A majority of  the field service calls
that ETC has performed have been
related to the CEM+ modules not having
this update or not having been placed into
Basic Mode at the shop. The version
number is visible during the start-up
sequence and with version 1.2 the second
line of text in the Main Menu during
normal operating mode will display:
A: {start address} B: {start address} E:
{start address}
     If you do not have version 1.2
installed or you need to put the CEM +
into basic mode, call ETC Technical
Support.

    If you have any further questions or
need assistance with your CEM+
Dimmer Racks, please contact Dave
Tramontina or Alan Faulkner of  ETC
Technical Support at 323-461-0216. If
you reach their voice mail, press 2 and
your call will be forwarded to their mobile
phone.

     Our Training Program has become
more interactive with classes that can be
scheduled at the convenience of your
crew. If  you would like to have your crew
trained in specific Lighting Consoles,
Electrical Power theory, DMX
Networking, Dimming Technology, a
specific vendor’s product or just about
any other class we offer (with the notable
exception of  Vectorworks) we can find a
way to make it happen.
    Another way that we can bring the
training to you is with the Local’s new
Power Quality Meter. The Fluke 434
provides a visual display of your electrical
power and will show you in real-time the
effects of  harmonics caused by dimmers,
HMI & fluorescent ballasts, and moving
lights. We will be happy to bring it to your
set and take a look at your power. 

    Very soon we will also be offering
certification classes in CPR/AED that
will be available to any member of the
Local and their families.
    Many of our members have talents,
skills, or products that are exceptional
and would benefit our membership. If
you are one of these members and would
like to participate in our Training
Program or would like to be involved
with outside professional organizations
like ESTA, ETCP, or LDI, please let me
know. It is important that we make our
presence known to these organizations
by showcasing the talents and superior
skills of our members to the rest of the
Entertainment Lighting Industry.
    For more information on these or
any other training opportunities, please
contact me at 818-843-0012 or via email
at amrowe@iatse728.org.

Important Information About
CEM+ Dimmers

Inglewood with a 3.6 GPA.  She will be
studying Business Administration and Real
Estate at Howard University in
Washington,
D.C. this fall.
    At St.
M a r y ’ s ,
Erica was a
member of
the National
Society of
High School
S c h o l a r s .
Additionally,
she was a
member of
the Art and
M u s e u m
clubs, served

on the Prom Committee her senior year,
and was on the Track and Field team her
junior year.
      In the summer of 2006, she was one
of two students chosen from her class
to go to Europe as part of the People to
People Student Ambassador Program.
      Erica is an accomplished piano player
and has performed in recitals and church
performances.   In her community, she
volunteered at the Excel Family Learning
Center caring for foster children, and at
Ten Ink, a non-profit group that raises
funds for disadvantaged children in
Africa and the Los Angeles area.
    In addition to her Local 728
scholarship, Erica also is a 2007 recipient
of the Inglewood Leadership Council
Scholarship.

Hayley Petzoldt
    Hayley, the daughter of  Paul Petzoldt
and Kathy Petzoldt, graduated from John
Burroughs High School in Burbank with
a 3.3
GPA.  She
plans on
s tudy ing
c u l i n a r y
arts this
fall.
    In high
s c h o o l ,
H a y l e y
was a
m e m b e r
of the
California
ScholasticErica Freeman

2007 Local 728 Scholarship Winners Continued from Page 5

Continued on Page 8
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Federation and received the
President’s Award for maintaining a
high GPA throughout high school.
She was a member of  the Key,
Environmental and Spanish clubs, as
well as the Close Up Organization
with whom she took an educational
trip to Washington, D.C.
    Hayley was also a member of the
school’s Golf  Team and was named
the Top Freshman Player her first
year.  Outside of  the classroom, she
helped raise funds for the school’s
swim, water polo and football teams,
and gave tours initiating incoming freshmen.
    In addition to working at a local
restaurant in preparation for culinary
school, Hayley volunteered at the Buena
Vista Library and an area homeless shelter,
and collected food for the Burbank
Temporary Aid Center.

Dinah G. Emmons
    Dinah is the
daughter of Bradley
Emmons and Nora
Emmons.  She
graduated from
Valencia High School
with 3.73 GPA.  She
plans on studying
psychology in
college.
    At Valencia high,
Dinah took
advanced placement

classes in biology, art history, literature,
English, and European history, and honors
classes in English, chemistry, and anatomy.
In addition to her stellar academic record,
Dinah was a varsity soccer player for three
years.  In the ’05-’06 season she was named
Best Offensive Player and won the Viking
Warrior Award in the ’06-’07 season.
    She was also a member of the Children
of Uganda Club where she participated in
walks and different events for the club.
In addition to her high school soccer team,
Dinah played club soccer for seven years.
In her spare time, she was a trusted
babysitter.

Kassandra Cornick
    Kassandra, the daughter of James
Cornick and Susan Cornick, graduated from
Valencia High School with a 3.81 GPA.  She
plans on studying psychology at San Diego
State University in the fall.
    In high school, Kassandra was on the
Principal’s Honor Roll list all four years, and
a member of the California Scholastic
Federation.  In addition to her studies, she
was a member of  the school’s soccer team
all four years, and a recipient of the Viking
Warrior Award her junior year.
    Kassandra was also a member of an
AYSO tournament soccer team for six years.

In 2006, the
team went to the
national games in
Chicago, placing
third in their
division.  The
talented athlete
also volunteered
her skills
coaching AYSO
girls 10 and
under teams for
three years.
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